
March 1, 2006: (Ash Wednesday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this first day of Lent is focused 
on the saying of the priest: ‘Remember thou are dust, and unto 
dust thou shalt return.’  This expression of ashes is to humble 
everyone to the fact that I created you from the elements of the 
earth, and when you die, your body will return to dust and 
ashes.  Lent is a special time of the year to put the spiritual 
life of your soul in proper perspective to where you will go 
after your death.  While you are here in this life on earth, you 
should be preparing your soul for heaven before you die.  The 
idea of a forty day period of prayer and fasting comes from My 
preparation for My public ministry after I was baptized by St. 
John the Baptist.  During the year there are many distractions 
that can lead you astray from your strong fervor of loving Me 
and your neighbor as yourself.  By an extra focus on fasting 
between meals, doing some penances of giving up something you 
like, and an increase in your prayers as the daily Liturgy of 
the Hours, you can help purify your life of earthly desires.  
Many times your craving for things in addictions, or other 
habits that consume your time, draw you away from Me.  Just as I 
fasted and prayed in the desert, it was a time to resist Satan’s 
temptations of eating bread, throwing Myself over a cliff, and 
bowing down to him in worship.  In all of these temptations I 
quoted Scripture to him in answer to his taunts.  You are going 
to be tested also by Satan’s temptations every day of your life.  
So take advantage of this Lenten Season to build up your 
resistance to his temptations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this pulsing beacon of light 
represents microwave signals being sent over an area in the sky.  
In combination with the materials placed in the sky by chem 
trails, these microwave pulses could trigger epidemic diseases 
in given areas.  The evil ones are causing fear with threats of 
epidemics.  Even worse, they are instigating these viruses and 
diseases on purpose to lower the population, and give cause for 
declaring emergencies and martial law.  The evil ones will use 
any tactics to take away your freedoms and give the evil people 
control over everyone.  As the evil ones begin to take over, My 
angels will lead you to My refuges where you will be healed of 
all diseases by drinking the spring water at the refuges and 
looking on My luminous cross over each refuge.  Trust in My 
protection and My healing and the evil ones will not be able to 
harm you or find you.” 
 
Thursday, March 2, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading about Moses 
(Deut. 30: 17-19) he is giving the Israelites his parting 
blessing as they are about to enter the Promised Land from their 



forty years in the desert.  His address on choosing life is a 
good lesson for every nation, especially America. ‘If, however, 
you turn away your hearts and will not listen (to God), but are 
led astray and adore and serve other gods, I tell you now that 
you will certainly perish.  I have set before you life and 
death, the blessing and the curse.  Choose life, then, that you 
and your descendants may live, by loving the Lord, your God, 
heeding His voice, and holding fast to Him.’  Right now you are 
serving the gods of money, possessions, lust, and war.  The 
morals of following My laws have been replaced by your greed for 
money and pleasures.  The moral decay in your society can be 
seen in your movies, your actions, and your laws.  Because you 
have chosen this path of sin instead of following My laws, you 
must accept the consequences that are leading to your 
destruction as a nation.  There are evil rich people who are 
controlling your government and your money that are leading you 
to bankruptcy both physically and morally.  This is their plan 
for takeover, but your people are so steeped in their sins and 
pleasures, they do not see the coming loss of your freedoms.  
All of the natural disasters and your deficits will bring your 
people to their knees unless your people repent of their sins 
and worship your Creator instead of created things.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, New Orleans has only a quarter of 
its original population after the hurricanes.  Yet they are 
still celebrating a sinful carnival atmosphere along with the 
new gambling casinos.  The people here were brought to their 
knees, and they still have not linked this destruction with 
their sinful lifestyles.  Where sin abounds flagrantly, you can 
expect My wrath to fall on those unrepentant sinners.  Pray for 
the citizens of these destroyed cities that they repent and call 
on My help to recover.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this Lent is a time to try and 
improve your lives even in the little things as driving your 
car.  It is easy to get upset over slow drivers, or those that 
are distracted by cell phones.  The real challenge is to keep 
your peace and do not let the little things get you angry and 
disturbed.  If you are tempted to overreact to such things as 
driving problems, then say some prayers at that time to calm 
your emotions.  Carry this same thought into every situation 
that could disturb your peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you make up your mind to clean 
out your garage or basement, you make the extra effort to get 
rid of those things that are no longer needed.  Your souls need 
to be cleansed of your sins more than just cleaning out some 
trash.  If you have been sinning for a long time without 
Confession, it is difficult to see how badly you need repentance 



and My forgiveness.  You need to recognize that all of you are 
sinners and are in need of frequent Confession.  Make an effort 
especially during Lent to get to Confession at least once a 
month, even if you have not committed any serious sin.  Pray for 
all souls to repent and return to My forgiving heart of love.  
You need to have pure souls to get into heaven, so take the 
condition of your soul seriously and keep it ready and pure for 
the day that I will call you home.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are aware of the dangers of a 
shark when you are in the water because you can see their fins.  
Many do not always see the danger of the evil ones in their 
temptations to serious sin.  Because the devil is crafty and 
deceiving, you need to be on your guard against sin at all 
times.  This is why daily prayer and frequent reception of the 
sacraments are a great help to keep you strong against 
temptations.  Look at the lives of the saints and seek to 
imitate them in their holiness.  Do not have fear of the evil 
ones because when you have Me for you, who could be against 
you?” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are very careful to guard your 
valuables and have all manners of security devices in your homes 
and cars.  Why do you take such care of your earthly things, but 
you care little to store up heavenly treasures of your prayers 
and good deeds?  I have told you many times that where your 
treasure lies, is also where your heart lies.  You cannot love 
both Me and money at the same time.  Put your trust in Me and 
worship Me instead of your money.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you commit a crime of theft or 
shoot someone, you expect the police to bring you to justice and 
finally to prison.  This is a consequence of your sinful actions 
against society.  When you commit sins against My Commandments, 
you also must expect that you will have to make reparation for 
your sins.  When you are in serious sin, you may not see the 
bars of a prison,  but the bonds of your sins can keep you from 
coming to your spiritual potential.  You always can do more in 
your life to improve your holiness, but you must have the faith 
and determination to move forward in a better life.  I love you 
always, even in your sinful actions.  Make an extra effort in 
this Lent to loosen the bonds of your earthly desires that hold 
you as a prisoner.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America continues to be tested by 
100 mph winds, fires, and snow storms.  Many of these events are 
signs for those with eyes to see that you are getting closer to 
the end times.  Your ongoing wars and insurrection are taking 
lives all over the world, even as different religious views have 
brought some divisions.  Love should be uppermost in your mind 
and it is better to strive to build up society as peace makers 



than to let hate and war destroy any peace present.  Work and 
pray to stop your wars where greed and pride will gain you 
nothing.”  
 
Friday, March 3, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are strong in your 
faith, but even more around you are lukewarm, or not even 
religious at all.  My faithful remnant are the pillars of My 
Church and you need to give good example to your family members 
and those around you.  If you are to be models for others to 
follow, you need to stay strong in your faith by renewing 
yourself with the discipline of your Lenten devotions.  By extra 
prayer and fasting, you can nourish and build up your faith so 
you will be strong against temptations to sin.  You all are 
subject to temptations every day, so everyone needs a time of 
Lent as a retreat from your worldly cares and distractions.  
Take this time to grow in your faith instead of accepting the 
status quo.  Unless you keep gaining in your perfection, it will 
require more purgatory to cleanse your earthly desires.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your factories are having a 
difficult time in matching quality and price for your durable 
goods such as cars and other high value products.  The lost 
market share is bringing many of your companies close to 
bankruptcy with many layoffs as well.  It is hard to blame your 
consumers for wanting to buy better quality and cheaper 
products.  You are turning into sellers instead of makers, and 
your manufacturing jobs are declining steadily.  If your 
government does not limit these imports and the balance of trade 
deficits, you will be exporting your money and the ownership of 
all of your businesses.  This is another area where the overhead 
of all of your taxes, benefits, and labor costs are pricing you 
out of your global marketplace.  Pray to Me for helping you in 
your jobs and keeping your employment to feed your families.  
Your morals also need to improve as well as your coming to Me 
for repentance of your sins.” 
 
Saturday, March 4. 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I want to call your attention to 
the fact that all of you are sinners with faults, and you all 
need to come to Me in repentance of your sins.  Do not be 
dismayed at your weaknesses, but be thankful that you have a 
Savior who loves you and wants you to reach out for My help to 
be holy.  Do not criticize people for their faults because 
everyone is in various stages of progress in their faith and 
learning experience.  By being loving and willing to assist 
people, you will keep the peace instead of making them resentful 
of your criticism.  At the same time you must be loving when 



people criticize you and not be prideful in getting angry at 
someone’s remarks.  Even when people are slow or forgetful, 
resist showing up other’s faults just because you are faster or 
have a better memory.  Many arguments start with unnecessary 
criticism, and both parties need to be more understanding of 
each other’s faults.  When you think to criticize someone, 
remind yourself how others see your faults and are offended 
also.  Think love in your actions and comments, and you will 
spread My loving peace instead of being a bad example to others.  
If you truly love Me and your neighbor, you will think twice the 
next time you are quick to judge someone.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this problem of handling flash 
flooding from heavy downpours also threatens to carry untreated 
sewer water into your rivers and lakes.  The bad quality of the 
water in New Orleans caused burns and rashes for those who 
walked in it. These large rainfalls from violent storms are 
going to be more frequent.  In California unusual rains are 
causing further mud slides.  Your storms are partly increasing 
in violence and rainfall because of the higher temperatures in 
the Gulf of Mexico and the oceans.  Your country is going to 
have to make plans to deal with more disasters like Hurricane 
Katrina.  Living near these Southern states is going to be more 
of a liability than vacation sites.  America is suffering in 
more ways from your natural disasters in part due to your 
immoral behavior and your lack of repentance for your sins.”  
Sunday, March 5, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, your deacon today touched on all 
the Lenten devotions that the people need to be doing to be 
holier people and take advantage of this Lenten opportunity of 
grace.  Some may want to attend some daily Masses as an extra 
penance.  Daily prayer is a good way to stay in close 
communication and express your love for Me more than once a 
week.  Stations of the Cross help you to understand My suffering 
for each of you and they prepare you for Holy Week.  Fasting 
from food between meals and having a modest seafood dinner on 
Fridays helps you to train your body to fight the devil’s 
temptations.  The most important Lenten suggestion is to confess 
your sins at least once a month, even throughout the year.  You 
all are sinners and in need of My forgiveness.  In Confession I 
cleanse your sins and fill your soul with grace.  In serious sin 
you are made alive and your spiritual life is renewed in your 
love relationship with Me.  I mentioned almsgiving in previous 
messages, but it is also a way to be humble in healing your 
pride and any love of money by sharing with your favorite 
charities.  All of these devotions have one goal of 
strengthening your soul and faith on your path to heaven.” 
 



Monday, March 6, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of people carrying 
shields is all about the battles against evil that you must bear 
every day.  There are three sources of evil in your life.  You 
are tempted by your peers to follow the crowd, even if it 
involves sinful behavior, or you may risk social rejection.  You 
are tempted by the devil just as I was tempted in the desert.  
The devil is very cunning and deceptive in his temptations and 
distractions from things that are holy.  You also are tempted by 
your own will in your earthly desires, and sometimes even 
addictions or habitual sins.  Knowing and understanding your 
sources of sin can prepare you for these attacks so you are not 
found unaware.  In all of these temptations pray for My help and 
do not give in to these sins which you rationalize as 
unimportant.  Every time that you sin, you are offending Me, and 
you need to come to Me in Confession for forgiveness and seek My 
mercy.  I will always forgive you, cleanse your sins, and fill 
your soul with My grace.  By having strong faith and a strong 
prayer life, you will have a spiritual shield of protection from 
all of the evil that you will face each day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times people travel on 
vacation during the summer time.  This vacation trip has taken 
on a different purpose as if you are practicing for the days 
when you will have to leave for My refuges in the rural areas.  
Once you leave the cities and suburbs, it quickly changes to 
thinly populated areas.  The more you can do a little camping 
and practice using your backpack materials, you can get a 
preview of what it would be like at a refuge.  Do not worry 
about your needs because I will provide for you and your 
protection.  My angels will keep you from being seen and My 
luminous cross over the refuges will heal all of your diseases 
and infirmities.  So the next time that you take a vacation in 
the car, think of how prepared you are to leave for My refuges, 
because that time will be coming sooner than you think.” 
 
Tuesday, March 7, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I taught My apostles the Our Father 
as a way to pray to God.  Prayer is an important part of your 
spiritual life, and in reverence you should pray slowly and 
think of what you are saying.  There are various reasons for 
prayer.  You pray to give Me Adoration and it is your way of 
saying how much you love Me.  You pray over things and people to 
bless them.  At meals you pray that you are thankful for your 
food, and that it may be safe to eat.  You pray over people to 
call on My healing and sometimes to release them from demons.  
You pray many times prayers of petition or intercession for 
saving souls from going to hell, souls in purgatory, peace in 



the world, and a stoppage of all the killing going on all over 
the world.  You pray to thank Me for all of your blessings of 
things and graces of faith, as well as for all the people that I 
place in your life.  The ultimate prayer of Thanksgiving is the 
prayer of the Mass and My gift of Myself to you in Holy 
Communion.  You also pray to Me in asking forgiveness of your 
sins, and you are willing to make reparation for your sins by 
your prayers, as in your penance after Confession.  In all of 
these ways you are humbling yourself before Me as you are 
reaching out to enrich your love relationship with Me.  Every 
prayer is heard and I will answer whatever is best for your soul 
or others in My time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times in your life when 
old habits or addictions can control your life in either 
repetitive sin or things that waste your time.  As soon as you 
allow one little opening, as a drunk takes one drink, you can 
open the floodgates to the things that can control you.  When 
your desire for these earthly cares so consumes you, it is hard 
to break the chain of this desire.  It is sometimes better if 
you refuse to be enticed the first time and remove any occasions 
that would lead you to sin or a return to a bad habit.  You are 
not alone in this battle of control over your life.  When you 
come to Me in prayer, I am at your side to help you break the 
bonds of any control that addictions or bad habits have over 
you.  You need to let this desire go in order to be free of its 
control over you.  Take up reading some good spiritual books and 
this could take your mind off of your desires.  Only by freeing 
yourself of these earthly desires can you begin to grow in your 
perfection that you are seeking to enter heaven. Give your life 
over to what I want you to do, and your spiritual peace will 
return to you free of the controls of the world’s money, 
possessions, and fame.  Search harder for your freedom and peace 
with Me, and your soul will be satisfied in getting close to 
your Lord.  I conquered all sin and all things are possible with 
Me.  You must make that forward motion to love Me and put My 
plan for you as your top priority.  Love Me and your neighbor as 
yourself, and love will overcome all of your earthly faults.” 
 
Wednesday, March 8, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel and the Reading talk 
about Jonah in Nineveh, and I tell My people of that time that I 
am greater than Jonah and Solomon. (Luke 11:29-32) When Jonah 
was called to send a message of repentance to Nineveh, he was 
reluctant at first.  His message was actually taken up seriously 
as the people repented of their sins and their city was spared 
destruction.  In most other accounts the people refused My call 
to repentance and in the flood with Noah and the fire against 



Sodom and Gomorrah, My judgment fell against these people.  I 
give the people of every generation fair warning of their sinful 
lives, and if they refuse to follow My ways, as the Israelites, 
their towns will be destroyed and they will fall into captivity.  
As with Me and most of the prophets, the people do not want to 
be reprimanded to repent and change their lives of earthly 
comforts and pleasures.  So I tell all of My prophets to not be 
disappointed if people refuse to listen to your words.  But 
remember that if you have been given a mission, it is still your 
responsibility to speak out to save souls by asking them to 
repent and change their lives.  If My messengers follow My call, 
then they will save their souls and those who listen.  Those, 
who refuse to follow My Commandments and do not accept Me into 
their lives, are calling this condemnation of the people of 
Nineveh upon themselves. As this evil age grows worse, you will 
see very few of My faithful remnant proclaiming their love for 
Me.  You see the immorality all around you and many are no 
longer praying or attending Mass.  Do not be discouraged about 
the few in number of My true believers, but be faithful to your 
own faith, and reach out to save as many souls as possible.”   
 
Wednesday, March 8, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of some crossroads 
signifies that America is at a crossroads in making any more 
decisions for making war with Iran.  The secret deal to sell the 
operations of your ports to the Arabs was a payoff for using 
their airport for future military uses.  Now your Vice President 
and Secretary of State are laying down the rhetoric for a war 
with Iran if they do not stop their intent on making nuclear 
weapons.  The American people want out of your war in Iraq, and 
surely do not want another war with Iran.  Your Congress needs 
to assert its authority over who declares war, and who can sell 
the operations of your ports, or your country will be openly 
controlled by the one world people.  You already have seen what 
a disaster attacking Iraq has brought America, so why should you 
continue this madness by starting another war in Iran?  Pray for 
a stoppage of your wars now that could possibly lead to a world 
war if Russia and China defend Iran.” 
 
Thursday, March 9, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, the one world people are behind 
the scenes preparing for another war in Iran.  The oil stakes 
are too high for them in the Middle East to allow politics to 
get in their way.  These are the central bankers and the rich 
controlling all of your governments to follow their directions.  
I have told you before that the bankers make money on the 
interest of your war debts that are now eight trillion dollars, 



and they profit from selling arms to both sides.  War is big 
business and a money maker for them, and that is why they are 
encouraging this war with Iran.  The unexpected consequences of 
such a war could be worse than the debacle in Iraq, if more 
countries are involved.  Such a war would send oil prices higher 
and cause a world wide problem with oil supplies.  Pray much 
that such a war does not take place, or many lives could be 
lost.  If this war occurs, you will have proof of who is running 
your governments.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are seeing before you some 
Lenten symbols in some new Stations of the Cross and a picture 
of how I suffered with My crown of thorns.  These traditional 
symbols help to add some reality to how I suffered for each one 
of you.  When you walk My Stations of the Cross, it is how you 
can share your suffering with My own suffering.  I am still 
suffering on the cross for your current sins that are 
continuing.  Give praise and glory to Me for giving My life so 
that you could life a free spiritual life today.  During Lent 
you could read the Stations of the Cross as one of your 
devotions to Me.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your president was shocked by the 
reaction of your Congress to putting down his selling of the 
port operations to an Arab shipping concern.  The real security 
risk was voiced by your people, and the future elections pushed 
your Congressmen and women to act to protect their jobs.  Your 
Congress has opened up a whole new look at how little these 
containers are inspected for nuclear or other dangerous 
materials.  It is one of the first times that Congress has 
asserted itself against foreign big business.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this rejection of the Arabs to run 
your ports is just the beginning of a challenge to your 
president on many issues that his own party is distancing from 
him.  The war in Iraq which has cost hundreds of billions of 
dollars has grown colder in its support.  A possible new war in 
Iran could be another area of disagreement.  The one world 
people are finally meeting some resistance to having things 
their own way.  Keep praying for peace and that nuclear arms are 
not used.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this area where I lived has a real 
contrast in the old city of Jerusalem vs. the newer city.  There 
are still many sacred traditions carried on by the Jews, the 
Palestinians, and the Christians.  These peoples have tried to 
live together, but there are still clashes over the ownership of 
the land.  There will never be total peace, but some of the 
recent changes are helping the peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as your time moves on, there are 



more people wanting peaceful diplomatic solutions instead of 
more wars.  There are different opinions, but preventing war is 
easier to strive for than all of the destruction and killing in 
a war.  It is greed for land, oil, and control that has driven 
some countries to even think that they could win and profit from 
war.  With nuclear weapons in so many hands, war on that scale 
does not seem worth it.  Pray that proper thinking will prevail 
with no war.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just completed your first 
week of Lent and it would be good to look at how your initial 
intentions are working out.  Some have adopted some fasting and 
extra prayers,  but are you being successful in your plans?  If 
you have yet to start a Lenten regimen, now would be a good time 
to implement some things that would improve your spiritual life.  
If you already are falling away from your original intentions, 
it is not too late to get back to your Lenten devotions.  Think 
of how much that I suffered for you, and you could think of 
sharing some penances for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I mentioned how almsgiving should 
be a more important part of your Lenten sacrifices.  If your 
means permit, it would be a good exercise to make a good 
donation to your favorite charity during each month of Lent 
which is only two months.  You are working to improve your 
spiritual life, so helping others would be an appropriate Lenten 
suffering.  When you help others, you are helping Me.” 
Friday, March 10, 2006:  
 Jesus said:  “My people, this vision of a safety net for 
acrobats is how you should see Me in your life.  Many people are 
very apprehensive to take risks in life out of fear of losing 
their jobs, or not being able to provide for their living needs.  
You have read in the Scriptures (Matt. 6:26-29) many times about 
having trust in Me because I feed the birds of the air and dress 
the lilies of the field.  If I can take care of these things of 
nature, how much more value are you in My eyes that I will 
provide for your needs.  Man is always worried if he cannot see 
an immediate solution for his survival.  I am that safety net 
behind you.  You need to trust in My help for your jobs and the 
food and clothing that you need.  In addition to helping you 
with your physical needs, I am also a safety net for your 
spiritual needs as well.  At times you fall into sin, but I am 
there to lift you up in Confession.  It is you who must 
recognize your faults and seek My forgiveness.  With sorrow and 
reparation for your sins, then I can replenish your soul with 
grace and cleanse your sins from your souls.  I am always here 
to forgive you, if you would just see your need for My grace.  
With this faith and trust in Me for both your physical and 
spiritual needs, then you can be at peace that your Lord is 



watching over you in every little thing of your life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you face almost impossible 
tasks as when David faced Goliath in combat.  But David had 
faith in God and he trusted Him to help fight his battle.  When 
David fell the giant with his sling shot and stone, David was 
not surprised at his victory, but he was confident in his Lord’s 
help.  This deep trust in God is how all of My faithful should 
also be confident in My help in all of your trials.  Do not be 
surprised at your success, but give Me praise and glory for 
answering your prayers.  Sometimes you let your fears stifle you 
from accomplishing My mission for your life.  I have empowered 
you with the power of the Holy Spirit to do great feats to prove 
to you about the power of the Holy Spirit.  The more you see My 
power manifested, it should embolden you to evangelize souls for 
My sake.  Remember to trust in Me, and I will accomplish great 
things through you, just as I enabled David to conquer Goliath.” 
 
Saturday, March 11, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this dark shadow of evil, that will 
come over your country, is coming from the Antichrist who will 
live in Europe as he takes over the European Union.  The central 
bankers will sponsor the Antichrist as he will promise them 
power.  Once in power the Antichrist will do away with all of 
his sponsors and leaders, and replace them with demon inspired 
people as himself.  The father of lies will entice people to 
work for him and then he will force them to worship him and 
accept his mark of the beast.  He will do away with the United 
States on his way to world domination.  Pray for My help during 
this evil reign, and I will protect My faithful remnant at My 
refuges.” 
 
Sunday, March 12, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard Me talk about those 
who harm or give bad example to My little ones and how they need 
to be punished severely.  I will forgive those who repent, but 
there is still more reparation for these sins because they can 
mislead an innocent soul.  Those, who beat children or even kill 
them as in abortion, will have even more to answer for.  Parents 
and grandparents need to protect their children from bad 
influences from bad movies, bad TV programs, internet searching 
in bad subjects, and even bad influences from their friends.  It 
is not easy to be watching over them every moment, but the 
parents need to know what they are watching and doing in these 
areas.  There are many worldly bad influences that can corrupt 
the minds of your children.  You cannot depend on your society 
to protect your little ones, but you must be pro-active on your 
part and looking out for your children’s interests.  This is a 



physical and spiritual protection that you need to put around 
your little ones.  Remember on your day of judgment that you 
will have to answer to Me how you worked to save the souls of 
your children.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you about preparing 
to go to refuges for protection and for food, water, and 
healing.  In addition to the things for your backpacks, I also 
have asked you to have some good running bikes handy in case you 
are having a fuel shortage.  As the chips will be used for 
buying and selling, you will not want to use chips to buy gas.  
Many wars are occurring where the oil is pumped, and there are 
many terrorists trying to sabotage oil lines.  Now even Iran is 
threatening an oil shortage if sanctions are placed on them for 
working on nuclear bombs.  You may also have to buy some helmets 
to be legal on the road.  With some crude transportation, My 
angels can lead you to safety at My refuges.” 
 
Monday, March 13, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, when people die from cancer or 
strokes, it can be a trying time for care givers and the family.  
Some prefer to be at home, hospices, or special places at 
hospitals.  This kind of death is a slow process, but it may 
give the dying person a chance to receive Confession and the 
Anointing of the Sick before they pass.  Remember also to be 
praying for these souls because the devil tempts you to reject 
Me, even until you die.  Having the sacraments before you die is 
always reassuring to the family that you had a chance to make 
your peace with Me before your judgment.  It is also comforting 
to the family for friends and relatives to visit the dying 
person before the end, as well as at the funeral.  Your life is 
valuable and paying your respects before death is just as 
important as after death.  Friends should be willing to offer 
their services in helping the care givers when possible.  
Prayers and good deeds are appreciated greatly by the family, 
and they store up treasures in heaven for your love and 
concern.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to Me in prayer, you 
must concentrate on opening your heart to Me.  You have pride of 
all kinds holding you back from fully letting go of earthly 
confidence and desires.  If you are the least little 
embarrassed, you are defensive with explanations.  You must 
admit to yourself that you all have faults and just let your 
pride pass.  You may even have spiritual pride as the Pharisees 
who thought they had all of the answers about God.  You need to 
be open to want to learn more about Me, even if it comes from 
someone else.  Once you can give your will over to following My 
Will, you can remove this spiritual pride that can keep the door 



closed to your heart.  When you can accept yourself as nothing 
in My Presence, then My love can reach deeper into your heart 
and soul.  When you can let go of your pride, you will be able 
to embrace My love and My peace.  You are the only one who can 
open the door to My love, so reach out for My helping hand so I 
can lead you to heaven.”  
 
Tuesday, March 14, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, during the change of seasons from 
winter to spring, you usually see more violent wind damage as 
with tornadoes.  Each storm system at this time of year brings 
dramatic temperature changes which generate large pressure 
changes.  Tornadoes and fires have been ravaging your middle of 
the country with lost lives and great damage.  Many of these 
disasters are a wake-up call to how vulnerable you are to these 
storms.  This world is passing away and you should not get too 
comfortable with all of your earthly possessions because they 
can be taken away with one storm.  Rather focus and trust in Me 
because I am never changing, and your eternal destination is 
more important than any of your earthly concerns.  Be willing to 
accept losses in your possessions as they are only temporary.  
Even the lives around you are being taken home as well, so you 
have had to suffer the loss of loved ones who are mine also.  
Accept whatever comes into your life, and be thankful for all 
that you have and the gift of lives that are with you just for a 
time and are taken.  This life is short and you need to live it 
in love while you are still here.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some people are fortunate to have a 
modest dwelling for a home.  During your life you pay a 
mortgage, taxes, and utilities just to have a roof over your 
head.  Remember in My public life that I stayed as a guest with 
people and I did not have a house of My own.  Some priests and 
nuns take a vow of poverty to live simply in convents or 
rectories.  Many saints did not have a house of their own 
either.  The more you own, the harder it will be to give up 
these things before you die.  All of your possessions are only 
temporary and you are like a steward, but not the owner.  It is 
the same even with your life and soul.  You are a part of My 
creation and when you die, I am taking My creation back home to 
Me for judgment.  You can reject Me by your free will choice, 
but your soul is drawn to My love in being your Creator.  Trust 
in Me with all that you have been given, and be willing to 
consecrate everything of things and loved ones over to Me.  Then 
you will be in the right disposition to come to heaven by 
emptying yourself of all of your earthly desires.”   
 
Wednesday, March 15, 2006: 



 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I talked about the 
Pharisees and the leaders of the Church who loved places of 
honor.  Even today your people strive for places of fame and 
distinction at places of dinners and banquets.  Many of your 
politicians and Hollywood stars are looking to get elected or 
receive distinguished awards.  When two of My apostles sought 
heavenly distinction, I told them that it was not Mine to give, 
but they needed to be the servants of everyone.  Do not be 
driven by pride for man’s awards and honors, for I see in secret 
all that you are doing, and you would rather be rewarded in 
heaven for your deeds than here on earth.  In another parable 
about places at a wedding table I told the people that it is 
better to take a lower place and be raised up higher, than to 
take an honored place and later have to go to the back.  Those, 
who exalt themselves, will be humbled, but those, who humble 
themselves, will be exalted.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the small farmers in your country 
are slowly disappearing because they cannot compete against the 
larger farms, and they are more vulnerable to bad crop seasons, 
or low prices for their crops.  Think of the expenses of barns, 
tractors, feed, seed, and fertilizer, and it is difficult to 
manage these costs and make a living for the family.  There are 
various subsidies, but even these aids are slowly disappearing 
and are causing farmers bankruptcy, or a selling off of their 
lands.  The more small farmers are retiring, the more big farms 
will control your prices in the hands of a few.  You need to 
pray for these small farmers because together they produce a 
good share of the food that you eat.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this deceased neighbor of yours, 
Cecilia, had a deep love for gardening and living things and 
animals.  She was very sensitive to Jocelyn and your family as 
neighbors.  She had some difficulties in her last days, but she 
was a very good woman and neighbor.  She wishes to thank her 
daughter and all of her care givers for helping her in her last 
days.  She received a blessing from Father Ted and she was 
thankful for the sacraments that she received, as well as the 
Holy Communions  from your wife.  She is resting in a better 
place and she wants to tell her family not to worry about her.  
She loves all of you and she will be praying for you.  She also 
prays that her family will work out their affairs in love and 
according to her wishes.”  
 
Thursday, March 16, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel about Divies, the 
rich man, and Lazarus, the beggar, is a lesson in the sin of 
omission.  At times you are rushing through life a little too 
fast to stop and notice how those people around you are hurting.  



It is true that most people do not have the finances to help all 
of those that you meet and are in need.  But most people can 
afford some kind of donation of time and money to help the poor, 
or one of your relatives that are in need.  It is hard and even 
callous to ignore the poor and needy around you, even if you can 
only donate groceries for your local food shelf for the poor. 
Some even donate their time in feeding soup to the homeless.  
Remember at the judgment when I ask you if you helped Me in the 
hungry, the thirsty, the sick, or the dying.  For those, who 
cared for Me in the poor and the needy, I will welcome you into 
My heavenly banquet.  For those, who did not care for Me in 
these poor of the world, you could be led to the same place of 
torment as this rich man.  For all of you have been gifted with 
My Word and the prophets, and if you refused to listen to Me and 
them, then you have chosen your possible fate in hell as well as 
this rich man.” 
 Prayer Group:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of a crucifix at the 
top of a hill is a reminder to all of My people how during Lent 
you are all walking in My footsteps to your own Calvary.  It is 
not easy to bear suffering in this life, but each person is 
asked to pick up your daily cross and follow Me.  Some are 
better able to carry their cross, while others need to call more 
on My help as Simon helped carry My cross.  You will never be 
tested beyond what you are capable of suffering.  Join all of 
your troubles and suffering  with My suffering on the cross.  
The hope that keeps My followers going is that one day you could 
be with Me in heaven and even in your resurrected body.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this image of Light, that radiated 
out from My tomb, is how I was physically resurrected in the 
body as a glorious beautiful body as I showed My three disciples 
in My Transfiguration.  I told My apostles that I would rise 
from the dead after three days in the tomb.  This was a hard 
saying since no one has ever resurrected from the dead before.  
In today’s Gospel the rich man said: ‘What if someone would come 
from the dead?  Then they would believe.’  I rose from the dead 
and still there are unbelievers.  Believe that I truly 
resurrected, just as all souls, who believe, will also be 
resurrected.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, many people want to go directly to 
the Resurrection, but you first must suffer your own Good 
Friday.  This life is difficult to endure and at times some are 
wondering how long will it take for Jesus to return and defeat 
the evil ones.  Some are even getting impatient with Me and 
think My coming is a long way off.  Let Me assure you that it 
will happen in your lifetime.  Each day during Lent offer up all 
of your prayers and fasting to help save your soul and the souls 



of those that you are praying for.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Lent is a time for conversions and 
retreats as you are sorrowing for having offended Me with your 
sins.  It is a time of repentance and a time of retrospection on 
how you can improve your spiritual life.  If you do not come out 
of Lent spiritually refreshed, then you have not worked hard to 
purge your bad habits out of your life.  Learn from your Lenten 
experience and see how you can apply your learning to live 
better and holier lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some have gone to monasteries to 
view the quiet and rigors of living a monastic life of 
rededicating their lives to Me.  When you fast, pray, and live 
life in a simple cell, it is a way of coming closer to Me 
without the distractions of the world pulling you down.  The 
worldly life puts many demands on your time and at times you 
need to ask yourself if you are really fulfilling the mission 
that I have given you.  Prayer is a powerful weapon in your 
fight against the temptations of the devil.  See the need for 
frequent Confession to keep you humble, and keep your focus on 
Me as you walk on your way to your Calvary.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, even though it is good to go to a 
retreat at a monastery for a weekend, you still are living in 
the world, but you do not have to be of the world.  You can have 
a mini-retreat every day that you take a little time to pray in 
your prayer room or at  church before My Blessed Sacrament.  
Your little prayer hour will give you the strength to get 
through each day.  You can pray for your own soul to reduce your 
purgatory, or for other souls that are in great need.  Keep 
faithful to your daily regimen of prayer, and you will find 
yourself stronger in facing temptations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have always encouraged you to 
make special visits to My Blessed Sacrament so you could share 
your troubles and your love for Me.  Some people have suggested 
to have some quiet time without prayers so you can truly behold 
and enjoy being in My Presence.  Being before Me helps you to 
slow down and appreciate My gift to you that you can be before 
your God and adore and love Me.  I give special blessings of 
grace to all who visit Me.  I am an oasis of grace and peace in 
an evil world of sin and chaos.  When you are in the worldly 
environment, it is hard to focus on prayer, so come and visit Me 
because you cannot find My peace in worldly things.” 
 
Friday, March 17, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you a land of milk and 
honey as I promised My people while they were still in the 
desert.  I fed them the manna that sustained them for food.  
This is a preview of the peace and joy that I bring all of My 



faithful when I sustain you with the bread of life in My 
Consecrated Host.  When  you feed on My Real Presence in My 
Eucharist, your soul is intimately united with Me, God the 
Father, and God the Holy Spirit.  I ask only that you receive Me 
worthily with a clean soul free of any mortal sin so you do not 
commit a sin of sacrilege against My Blessed Sacrament.  You 
have Confession available to you to cleanse your souls so you 
are always worthy to receive Me.  Holy Communion  is a union of 
our two hearts in a perfect love with your Lord.  Give thanks to 
Me for My gift of Myself to you that even the angels do not 
receive.  You are given the grace in My Blessed Sacrament to 
heal all of your past sins and this builds up your spiritual 
strength to avoid sin in the future.  Give glory and praise to 
your God who has paid the ransom for your sins and blesses you 
with My  peace and love.” 
 
Saturday, March 18, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, just as you have personal sin, 
there is also a collective national sin which each nation 
chooses by its own actions.  You have read the history of My 
people in Scripture how they abandoned their Lord and worshiped 
the idols of foreign gods.  Even with Abraham and Moses giving 
them instruction, they reverted back to their old sinful ways.  
Their punishment was destruction and the Babylonian Exile where 
they were defeated in battle.  This image of an American ship 
sailing off into the sunset, is a preview of your own Babylonian 
Exile.  You also are giving in to sinful ways of adultery, 
fornication, and homosexual acts.  You have made lust and 
avarice your new idols before Me.  You also are killing many in 
unprovoked wars and abortions.  How can I bless a nation that 
has taken prayer out of your schools, My Ten Commandments out of 
your courts, and are now accepting New Age teachings and the 
occult.  You also, America, will face defeat from your neighbors 
by the undermining of your finances and military by the one 
world people.  They are destroying the roots of your government 
and weakening you for the attacks on your country both from 
without and within by natural disasters.  Much of your 
destruction and disease will be man-made and you will be in 
exile at My refuges.  Have patience and trust in Me for I will 
vanquish all of these evil ones, and I will renew the face of 
the earth with a new heavens and a new earth in preparation for 
My Era of Peace.  Just as I vindicated My people in Israel, I 
will also vindicate My faithful remnant.  Then you will revel in 
My victory, and My peace will again reign.” 
  Jesus said:  “My people, many times I have asked you to 
pray for the poor souls in purgatory, and especially for those 
whom no one is praying for.  In today’s message I not only want 



you also to pray for poor sinners, but also pray for those souls 
whom no one is praying for.  These souls on earth have not yet 
been judged and these eternal lives have not been determined as 
with God or against God. Pray the most for souls that are on the 
path to hell and need a miracle of grace to be converted.  You 
have time to be saved up until your dying breath, but if there 
is no advocate of prayer for these sinners, their souls could be 
lost. Pray fervently and persistently  especially for your 
family members.  Your prayers, deeds, and good example could be 
the means of saving souls in your family.  Family prayer is 
powerful for the souls of your family members.  Let your 
children or grandchildren see that you are praying your rosaries 
or your Liturgy of the Hours.  If they are open to your 
suggestion, let them pray with you.  Your most important mission 
on earth is to save as many souls from hell as you can.  You 
cannot force souls to love Me, but you can pray that they are 
disposed to being converted.  Pray for My angels to guard your 
children from the evil ones and the evil distractions of the 
world.  Give glory and praise to Me when one soul turns from 
their sinful ways to love Me.  I am the father of all of My 
prodigal children, and all of heaven rejoices also when one soul 
is converted.  Continue in your prayers for souls because these 
souls will be eternally grateful that you cared enough to try 
and help bring them to Me to be saved.” 
 
Sunday, March 19, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this view of the high mountains 
represents the spiritual high that your people are on at this 
retreat.  It is good to be with Me in the love of your faithful 
as you are being nourished in the knowledge of your faith.  This 
experience can be shared with your friends when you return home.  
You are also here on a moral high ground so you can be 
strengthened to speak out of My Word on the moral issues of your 
day.  You must be willing to defend your faith even against the 
immorality that you see among your own family and friends.  Do 
not deny Me by your silence, but be ready to witness how people 
should live responsibly in following My laws.  Show love to all 
of those people that you meet and you will be imitating My 
unconditional love.  This silver look to the lowlands represents 
the glitter and attraction of worldly things and money.  My 
faithful need to survive, but you must be good examples to 
others so that you witness to a simple life without extravagant 
spending.  Remember to always be sharing what you have with the 
poor and the needy of your family and the world.  Most of all 
witness your love for Me in your visits to My tabernacle, your 
Masses, and your prayer life.  Be attentive also to all of the 
spiritual poor who need your prayers and conversion from their 



sinful lifestyles.  Even if you are in the minority in this evil 
age, strive to perfect your souls and the souls around you.  Do 
not be angry if you must suffer difficulties because all of you 
are tested by the rigors of life.  Come to Me in your daily 
prayer so you can always be renewed and never grow tired of 
loving Me and loving your neighbor.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your theme for this conference has 
been to be reconciled.  This vision is all about confessing your 
sins and allowing Me to wash your garments so you will be worthy 
to receive Me in Holy Communion, and to come to My Great Banquet 
in heaven.  The other symbolic actions are when I washed the 
feet of those whose cloaks were cleansed.  This symbol of 
cleansing the dirt from their feet is a representation of My 
Redemption of all souls by cleansing them with My redeeming 
Blood.  The Blood of the Lamb is the Divine sacrifice of Mine 
that will make all of My faithful worthy of entering heaven 
before My heavenly Father.  If you are to enter heaven, you must 
be cleansed of your sins in Confession and be reconciled with Me 
and your neighbor.  You must be willing to forgive others even 
as I forgive you in My prayer of the ‘Our Father’.  You say this 
prayer often, but can you truly seek others’ forgiveness of your 
sins as well as forgiving others their sins against you.  When 
you truly love one another, you will have a forgiving heart even 
as I forgive everyone unconditionally.” 
 
Monday, March 20, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look at this simple picture, 
this should help you to understand the simple life and faith 
that is found in this dwelling.  All of My faithful should also 
try to live simply with a simple faith as that of a child.  Let 
the graces of this miracle touch your heart and may My love also 
settle in your souls.  I call on all of you to return your love 
to Me and to share My love with all of those around you.  This 
Luminous Cross represents My love in how I died for all of 
humanity.  I am your Redeemer and it is My Blood that is shed 
for all of you so your sins are cleansed from your souls.  Look 
on this Luminous Cross and give praise and thanks to Me for all 
that I have given you.  As you receive Me in Holy Communion, you 
are experiencing My intimate love in My Real Presence.  Be 
thankful to this family for allowing you to share the miracle on 
this door.  Pray for this family as they are so generous to you 
in allowing you into their home.” 
 
Wednesday, March 22, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is contrasting the 
difference between a narrow viewpoint and a broad viewpoint or 
the bigger picture.  At times you are so focused on your own 



life with all of your cares and schedules that you miss or 
ignore everything else that is going on around you.  Only by 
listening to and watching others’ needs can you see other 
opportunities of grace in helping others.  I have given each 
person enough grace to endure their own hardships, but I always 
leave the door open for you to help each other as well.  In 
addition to physical needs, you can also see this same viewpoint 
concerning spiritual needs.  You take care of your own prayer 
life, but you can see the spiritual needs of others as the young 
girl that had drug addictions and demon influences.  It is 
important to take advantage of these physical and spiritual 
needs of others in how you can help someone instead of 
committing sins of omission by not doing anything for them.  So 
look beyond your own life’s experiences so you are aware of the 
physical and spiritual needs of others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many countries rely on ocean fish 
for their food and their livelihoods.  Unfortunately, so many 
ships are taking too many fish and they are not giving the fish 
long enough to be replenished.  Because of the changing fish 
patterns, more fish are being grown in fish farms which are not 
as nutritious because of what they feed the fish.  Many signs in 
the North and in the ocean currents are showing the effects of 
global warming.  Record warm temperatures are being recorded in 
winter areas all over the world.  The various wildlife are 
showing the effects of man’s pollution in many areas.  Droughts 
and fresh water needs are major concerns in poor countries.  
Conversion of salty seawater to drinking water may be expensive, 
but it will be needed because fresh water sources are getting 
harder to find.  Pray that thirsty, starving people may be 
helped in getting enough fresh water to drink so there will be 
less deaths from bad water.  Man needs to see the link between 
his abuses of nature and all the weather changes and pollution 
which are affecting your water and fishing catches.” 
 
Thursday, March 23, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a powerful 
hurricane, as the recent 180 mph cyclone in Australia, is how 
your storms will become stronger as the current warming trend 
warms the oceans. With warmer waters to feed the hurricanes, you 
could see more Category 5 storms than you have seen in the past.  
More violent storms could cause higher damage wherever they come 
ashore.  With such threats to Southern coastlines increasing, 
more people will be moving inland as insurance companies will 
avoid insuring these areas.  Even much of the damage from last 
year’s storms has yet to be replaced because of the reluctance 
of insurance companies and the government to pay out huge sums 
for repairs.  Any future damage will face the same problems, so 



the financial risk of living on the seashore will be too heavy 
for most people.  Some of this damage has natural causes, some 
has been punishment for sin, and some has been accentuated by 
your microwave weather making machines.  These strong storms, as 
in Australia, will become more the norm wherever cyclones or 
hurricanes occur.  Pray for the people in these areas that they 
can evacuate early enough to minimize any loss of life, but more 
damage can be expected.”   
 
Thursday, March 23, 2006
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, Cecilia wants Me to convey to you 
some of her words of concern for her family members.  She prays 
that there will be peace between her siblings over any 
inheritance.  She knows how delicate her daughter’s finances are 
and they are not the best, but Cecilia’s heart goes out to both 
her daughter and her son.  She asked for prayers for this 
situation.  She is a loving person and wants peace among those 
whom she has left behind.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are comfortable in the 
way that you are living in America today.  This chair falling 
apart means that you are going to suffer much as the days of 
tribulation come upon your people.  Many of your comforts will 
be taken away as the microchips will be forced on you in smart 
cards first and then mandatory chips in the body.  Refuse to 
take these chips in the body.  When you do not take chips in 
your body, you will lose your money and your ability to buy and 
sell.  I will call you to My refuges with your guardian angels 
for protection and to provide for your needs.  You will suffer a 
purgatory on earth, but your faith will save your souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, each Lent you walk with Me through 
My Passion and death where I suffered dearly that all of you 
could be redeemed with My Most Precious Blood.  Whatever 
difficulty or suffering that you are going through should be 
offered up to Me in My suffering, and I will help you to bear 
all of your life’s burdens.  As you suffer more in the end 
times, call on My graces to help you to endure this tribulation.  
Those, who remain faithful to the end through all persecution, 
will enjoy My Era of Peace and the joy of being with Me in the 
glory of heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you travel through life, you are 
like these people wondering how you will survive.  It is your 
trust in Me by faith that will bring you through all of life’s 
trials.  The captured woman for ten years claimed it was her 
prayers on her rosary and trust in Me that got her through her  
long captivity.  You know I am always at your side to call on My 
Name to help you in the worst of circumstances.  All things are 



possible with Me and My angels are guarding you from evil at all 
times.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My apostle John wrote of Me as a 
Light in the darkness throughout all of his writings.  This 
Light is like an eternal flame that will never go out because it 
is a symbol of My victory over sin and evil in the world.  
Before I came on the earth, no one could come to heaven and all 
the faithful souls to God had to go to a place for the dead that 
was devoid of My Presence.  Once I came to the earth and 
redeemed all of mankind, now those, who were purified, could 
come to heaven and enjoy eternal peace with Me in My beatific 
vision.  This is a blessing beyond compare that has given hope 
to everyone that is faithful to God.  But woe to those, who do 
not accept Me and do not seek My forgiveness, for they will 
truly suffer in hell eternally without experiencing My 
Presence.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are a rainbow people that have 
a promise of eternal life if you consecrate yourselves to My 
love.  The rainbow was a covenant that I made with humanity that 
I would not ever flood the world again with water as in the 
Flood with Noah.  But I mentioned in Scripture how you will know 
of the end times coming when it will be an evil time as in the 
days of Noah.  I have made a new covenant with My people that My 
grace will be a saving rainbow that will protect you from all of 
the evil one’s temptations and any attempts to steal your souls 
from Me.” 
 Mary said: “My dear children, I want to thank all of you 
for praying My rosary and I am entrusting your petitions with My 
Son, Jesus.  The rosary is a powerful weapon against all the 
evil in your world, and you can have My Son present among you 
where two or more are gathered in prayer.  Do not be worried or 
anxious as the persecution of Christians will become more 
apparent.  Do not take up arms to fight these evil ones, but 
pick up your rosaries in prayer, and all of heaven will do 
battle for you in this world.  My Son and I love you all so 
dearly, and we  will not lose one of you who are faithful to us 
in love and prayer.” 
 
Friday, March 24, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are a worm of a man and so much 
a part of My creation.  As you look around at all of the plants 
and animals, they have a plan and instincts of how to live.  All 
of humanity is directed by Me as well except that you have been 
given free will with the ability to love or not.  You also have 
a soul and a spiritual body that lives forever and is inside 
your physical body which is mortal.  The tree with the branches 
in the vision represents My people who are a part of Me as in My 



Mystical Body.  You are the branches and I am the vine.  I have 
given each of you a plan for your life with all of your unique 
talents to fulfill your mission.  It is up to each one of you to 
discern this mission and follow My Divine Will.  When you 
consecrate everything over to Me, you are in harmony with Me as 
all the rest of My creation acts accordingly.  When man follows 
his own will in sin and abuses nature as I created it, then you 
have chaos in nature, wars, killing, and nature is manipulated 
and rebelling against you.  Pray and keep your focus on Me every 
day, and you can do your part to bring peace to this world that 
you live in and are a part of.” Jesus said: “My people, your 
scientists have already used laser guns and nuclear bombs to 
destroy things.  Now, they have developed an EMP pulse weapon 
that can destroy chips and cause power outages.  The vision 
shows how these new weapons could be placed in satellites with 
large arrays of solar panels to power this gun.  When this 
technology is used from space, the user could attack cities at 
will to paralyze all electrical devices that use microchips.  
Many of these weapons and nuclear bombs in the wrong hands could 
destroy America’s economy overnight.  Pray that these weapons 
are not used, or many lives could be lost.  This kind of 
terrorist attack could be far more deadly and longer lasting 
than the previous airplane attacks.” 
 
Saturday, March 25: (Annunciation) 
 Jesus said: “My people, throughout many verses of the Old 
Testament, Salvation History would come through the Jewish 
people and a Messiah was promised to save the people from their 
sins.  Many prophets foretold My coming to earth, but the Jewish 
people thought that I would come as a king or a ruler to conquer 
the Romans, and not as a poor carpenter.  For this reason My own 
people had difficulty in accepting My proclamation as the Son of 
God, and they crucified Me as a blasphemer.  In Isaiah’s words: 
(Isaiah 7:14) ‘Therefore the Lord himself will give you this 
sign;  the Virgin shall be with child, and bear a son, and shall 
name Him Emmanuel.’  My Blessed Mother had to be sinless without 
a man’s influence and a virgin from this prophecy.  I could not 
have an earthly father by a sexual union because I have only one 
Father in heaven.  So My Blessed Mother conceived Me after her 
‘fiat’ to St. Gabriel through the power of the Holy Spirit.  The 
paternity of My birth was a stumbling block for St. Joseph, but 
the angel explained to him about the Virgin Birth from the Holy 
Spirit.  Then he took his betrothed into his home.  The origin 
of My birth was a stumbling block also for the Jewish people who 
still were in disbelief of Me as a God-man.  My Incarnation as a 
man was a gift of Myself to share in your sufferings.  Rejoice 
on this feast day of the announcement of My conception in My 



Blessed Mother’s womb.  This is the beginning of My presence on 
earth, and a fulfillment of the coming of the Messiah.” 
 
Sunday, March 26, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, during Lent you pray the Stations 
of the Cross and you meditate on how I suffered for your sins.  
This represents the small white cross in the vision.  Then there 
are your own personal struggles in life that you face every day.  
This large brown cross is what you suffer to survive in this 
life.  Working hard for your salary, paying your bills, and 
taking care of your family can be trying at times, but you can 
always call on My help and grace to relax and comfort your 
stress.  You should have trust and hope that I will support you 
through the worst of circumstances.  I have helped you in the 
past, and I will help you now.  Give praise and thanks to Me 
because you will never be tested beyond your means.  Sometimes 
you may be humbled to ask others to help you, and you should be 
generous in helping others in great need.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is very serious of a 
coming event in Washington, D.C.  As time draws closer, I will 
be giving you more details.  Pray for the people of your country 
for you are about to witness terrorist events and natural 
disasters that will be bringing you to your knees.  Many 
messages and warnings have been given to America to improve your 
sinful lives, but people are not listening or repenting.  Your 
people are growing worse in homosexual marriages and using 
internet pornography.    All of the destruction, that is 
occurring, is being brought on America as a consequence of your 
own sins.  Pray much for your families that are falling apart in 
divorce and promiscuous activity outside of marriage.  Your 
sinful activity is as evil as Sodom and Gomorrah and the people 
of Noah’s day.  See that many of the signs of the days of 
tribulation are all around you.” 
 
Monday, March 27, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, during Lent you are trying to do 
extra things to improve your spiritual life, but in this age of 
evil you are being called to strive for this same holiness 
throughout the whole year.  Many of you do not realize the 
battle against evil spirits going on all around you.  With all 
of the evil influences on your TV, in your movies, and in 
people’s evil actions, there are more people walking around 
under the influence of evil spirits.  You need to have blessed 
sacramentals on your person at all times to protect yourselves 
from demon attacks.  Where possible even have your homes blessed 
to keep evil spirits from entering.  I have asked you to pick up 
your daily crosses on your way to Calvary with Me.  Going up the 



hill of Calvary is represented in the vision of a spiral 
staircase.  It means not just to struggle through life, but also 
you must be looking constantly for ways to improve your 
spiritual life.  You are striving for perfection and the demons 
try to retard your growth, so moving forward in your perfection 
is an uphill battle.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Lent is a time to reflect on your 
actions and motives to see if they are following My plan for 
your life.  At times you spend too much time watching TV to be 
entertained instead of doing things to save souls.  Other times 
you are curious to watch the world news to see what is 
happening, when you could be praying more.  When you examine 
your actions for the day, you can see which things are useful 
for coming to heaven and which things are selfish and leading 
you away from Me.  You all could profit by analyzing your 
behavior so you could learn from your mistakes and improve your 
holiness.  With earthly distractions always around you, it is 
hard to keep your focus on serving Me.  This is why you should 
be calling on Me in constant prayer to show you the best way to 
imitate My love.  Keep your souls cleansed of sin in frequent 
Confession, and you will have My grace so you can carry out My 
mission to help save souls.” 
 
Tuesday, March 28, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this hill represents the coming 
tribulation time when some of My faithful will be martyred, and 
the rest will be seeking My protection at the refuges.  The 
waiting cross is for  those who will be suffering for Me instead 
of giving up their faith.  All of those, who will suffer 
martyrdom, will become instant saints.  The rest of My faithful 
will suffer losing all of their comforts and possessions when 
they come to My refuges.  It is difficult to give everything 
over to Me in total consecration, because many are like the rich 
man in the Gospel who did not want to give up his riches and 
walked away from Me.  The evil ones will try to force chips in 
the body for control, but you must refuse them, even if you may 
be faced with death or prison for My Name’s sake.  They will 
also try to force you to worship the Antichrist,  but you must 
only worship Me.  This truly will be a choice for Me, or for the 
Antichrist.  Those, who choose to follow Me, will give up 
everything and be rewarded in heaven.  Those, who choose the 
Antichrist, will have temporary comfort on earth, but an eternal 
discomfort in hell later.  Choose peace and love with Me, 
instead of war and hate from the evil one.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, you are having a serious problem 
with illegal immigrants crossing the border to try and get a low 
paying job.  There are many low paying physical jobs that few 



people are willing to take because it is hard to make a living 
on such a job.  Employers, who have difficulty getting such 
workers, are willing to hire illegal immigrants for low wages.  
As long as such employers give them jobs, there will be an 
incentive for poor people to risk crossing the border for having 
a better life than in Mexico.  Your government is having a hard 
time to determine how to handle so many millions of people in a 
humane way, but also how to keep terrorists from entering as 
well.  Pray for your leaders to choose an equitable law that 
would be fair to all parties.  Many hospitals and social 
services are being overburdened in your Southern states.  It is 
long coming that such a problem is finally being faced.  Many 
controls by Ids and smart cards will be used in the name of 
security to handle these problems.  See the control of your 
people will be coming to control illegal immigrants, but it will 
put stress on your legal citizens and legal immigrants as well.” 
 
Wednesday, March 29, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, now that the temperatures are 
warming, many are cleaning up their yards from all of the winter 
debris and wind storms.  Lent comes in the spring time and it is 
like a spiritual spring cleaning of your souls.  You desire a 
good appearance for your yard and your person, but you should 
also desire a good appearance for your soul.  This means regular 
or frequent Confession can root out your old habitual sins and 
offer your sins up to Me.  Do not let your sins hold you 
captive, but you must let go of your earthly desires to be 
spiritually free.  If necessary, ask your confessor for some 
suggestions of how best to avoid habitual sin.  If you do not 
have a desire to shed them on your way to more perfection, you 
will be holding back your spiritual improvement.  The more you 
conquer your sins with My help, the more you will feel the joy 
of your freedom to follow Me closely.  All the angels and saints 
are singing for joy because the saints have lifted off their 
sinful baggage, and they are free to do God’s bidding.  Let this 
Lent be profitable for your souls as you make every attempt to 
come closer to Me without any clinging to earthly desires.  The 
more you can cleanse these bad sins now, the less you will have 
to purify in purgatory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision shows the result of 
heavy rains that could cause rain swollen rivers to overflow 
their banks and wash out bridges.  In the spring months your 
weather will continue to test you with tornadoes and downpours 
of rain.  Some areas could suffer power outages and lost houses 
to flooding.  People continue to build houses on flood plains or 
next to rivers that have flooded in the past.  Pray that people 
will get sufficient warning to evacuate any flooded areas.  Much 



of your hurricane ravaged cities are still vulnerable to any 
future storms.  Those, who live by rivers and oceans, will be 
more susceptible to more storm damage.  America will continue to 
suffer from these natural disasters as your oceans continue to 
heat up.  More planning by your governments is needed to provide 
for the people who lose their homes and jobs in these 
disasters.” 
 
Thursday, March 30, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes man does not fully 
comprehend My infinite love and My unending forgiveness.  A 
person may have committed many sins while they were away from 
Confession for many years.  They may feel that they are too 
unworthy for Me to forgive them.  Some people, as in this vision 
of being at the end of a fishing line, feel that they have no 
place to go and that God has abandoned them.  I tell you, do not 
be discouraged or in despair, but come to your Lord and I will 
forgive you of your sins.  I always love everyone and it is you 
who limit your love for Me.  I am also willing to forgive every 
repentant sinner of their sins.  I am the Good Shepherd always 
searching for My lost sheep and souls.  There are many desperate 
souls that are searching for Me in all of the wrong earthly 
traps.  When you pray for My help, I will listen to your prayer, 
but you must make some intentions to reach out to My love by 
opening the door to your heart.  Without denying yourself of 
earthly desires and seeking My forgiveness, it will be hard to 
change your life to My ways.  Think love of Me and your neighbor 
and this love will set you free of all of your sins and earthly 
distractions.  Worship Me only and your soul will be saved by My 
grace.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, many hurts of those who died in 
2001 are still with your people.  The twin towers destruction 
was a wake up call for America as to how far terrorism could be 
felt.  There is much controversy about who helped these 
terrorists, but it definitely affected America’s economy, even 
as Katrina has had a lasting effect.  These events are not over 
and you could see more terrorist attacks to come.  Pray for 
America as you will be tested enough to bring you to your knees 
by disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing Christians 
persecuted and killed in many Moslem countries.  I have shown 
you the Antichrist as a Moslem person, and there will be some of 
My faithful martyred for their faith.  I have taught My 
followers not to kill in wars but to pray for your persecutors.  
Even though the Moslems will kill some of you, I will protect 
the rest in My refuges.  Be assured that this evil reign will be 



brief and then I will come victorious against all of the evil 
ones as they will be chained in hell.  My Era of Peace will be 
your reward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you several visions 
and messages about coming earthquakes in California, especially 
around San Francisco.  These fault lines have been active and 
any day you could see a major quake in a populated area.  Pray 
for these people who are living sinful lives in defiance of My 
Commandments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the West your people build your 
buildings stronger to endure earthquakes.  In the middle of your 
country your buildings could face more destruction because they 
have not seen serious damage for over one hundred years.  Your 
storms also have taken their toll on your homes and workplaces.  
Be prepared for more disasters this year as they will continue 
to test your comforts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, fire has ravaged your land even 
during the winter months.  Normally your dry spells have 
occurred in the summer months when your weather is hot and dry.  
Now, you are seeing fires occur in both seasons and they will 
continue to worsen as your temperatures all over are increasing.  
Pray for those people who are suffering losses as a result of 
these fires.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in hotels and on cruise ships you 
see some rich cuisine, but much food is being wasted.  Yet in 
other parts of the world the poor would love to live off of the 
scraps of these tables.  Remember how I talked about the rich 
man and Lazarus, the beggar.  The rich man ignored Lazarus, even 
though he could have fed him.  After the judgment the rich man 
found the flames of hell, while Lazarus was rewarded in heaven.  
America is like the rich man and the poor of the world are like 
Lazarus.  Do not forget the poor because you are feeding Me in 
them when you give donations to the poor.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, for years man used beasts of burden 
as horses, mules, and oxen for carrying things and plowing 
fields.  Today, man is in love with his cars, trucks, and SUVs.  
To run these vehicles you are consuming many millions of gallons 
of fuel from oil and other sources.  You have seen much 
pollution from running these vehicles and your power plants that 
run all of your favorite electrical devices.  See how you are 
affecting your environment with all of your modern inventions.  
Your consumption of fuels has to change because this pollution 
could change the weather patterns of the world.  A simpler life 
would give you less stress and fewer problems associated with 
your earthly comforts and pleasures.” 
 
Friday, March 31, 2006:



 Jesus said: “My people, every time that you receive Me in 
Holy Communion or visit Me in My tabernacle, you are intimately 
receiving My love which binds your soul to Me.  Even though you 
break your relationship with Me in sin, as this bridge falling 
apart, I heal your sins in Confession, and My love restores this 
love relationship to its full glory.  Divine Love is all 
powerful and I rain down My love on all of you, even as you see 
My  physical rain enrich the soil for your crops.  My spiritual 
rain of love falls on each soul and it nourishes your love for 
Me.  Be grateful and give thanks to Me that I have given Myself 
to you in My consecrated Host.  The God of All Nations is always 
present to each of you.  All you need to do is reach out to Me 
and accept the mission that I gave you.  I inspire all of you to 
love Me and your neighbor as yourself.  The joy and peace in 
your heart is how I share My love with you, and you in turn 
share your love with Me.  You see how I build bridges of love to 
everyone, and I want My followers to go out into the world and 
build bridges of love with each other also.” 


